
On November 1, 2010, amendments to
the U.S. Sentencing Guidelines went into
effect, amending the sentencing guidelines
for corporate organizations. These amend-
ments alter the eligibility for, and provide
further guidance on the type of remedial
efforts necessary to receive, credit for an
effective compliance and ethics program.
The amendments deserve careful considera-
tion for two reasons. First, they will affect
eligibility for sentencing credit in the event
of an actual criminal conviction of a corpo-
ration. Second, and more importantly, an
effective compliance program and remedia-
tion efforts are highly relevant to the Depart-
ment of Justice’s (“DOJ’s”) decisions to
forego prosecution, to offer deferred prose-
cution and non-prosecution agreements, and
to shape the terms of those agreements.1 The
amended Guidelines provide a roadmap for
what the government regards as an “effec-
tive compliance and ethics program,” and
implementation of such a program may well
allow a corporation to avoid criminal prose-
cution altogether.

Expanded Eligibility For Effective
Compliance And Ethics Program Credit

Under the new Guidelines, organizations
are entitled to receive a sentencing credit if
they can demonstrate that they have an
effective compliance and ethics program.
That credit entitles organizations to a three-
level decrease in their “culpability score.”2

The “culpability score” is one of two factors,
the other being the organization’s “offense
level,” used to determine the fine range
under the Guidelines.3

A three-level culpability score reduction
can translate into a significant decrease in
the applicable fine range. For instance, with
an offense level of 22 and a culpability score
of 5, the Guidelines fine range would be
between $1,200,000 and $2,400,000.4 With
an effective compliance and ethics program
reduction of three levels, and the same
offense level, the Guidelines range would be
reduced by nearly two-thirds, to $480,000 to
$960,000.5

However, under the pre-amendment
Guidelines, organizations were generally
barred from receiving a credit for an effec-
tive compliance and ethics program where
someone within the high-level personnel of
an organization “participated in, condoned,
or was willfully ignorant of the offense.”6

The amended Guidelines allow organiza-
tions to receive this credit, notwithstanding
complicity in the offense by high-ranking
organizational personnel.7 To do so, the
organization must show that it meets four
tests:

(i) the individual or individuals with
operational responsibility for the compli-
ance and ethics program … have direct
reporting obligations to the governing
authority or an appropriate subgroup thereof
(e.g., an audit committee of the board of
directors); 

(ii) the compliance and ethics program
detected the offense before discovery

outside the organization or before such
discovery was reasonably likely; 
(iii) the organization promptly reported
the offense to appropriate governmen-
tal authorities; and 
(iv) no individual with operational
responsibility for the compliance and
ethics program participated in, con-
doned, or was willfully ignorant of the
offense.8

The application note clarifies the direct
reporting obligations necessary to satisfy the
amendment:

[A]n individual has ‘direct reporting
obligations’ to the governing authority
or an appropriate subgroup thereof if
the individual has express authority to
communicate personally to the govern-
ing authority or appropriate subgroup
thereof (A) promptly on any matter
involving criminal conduct or potential
criminal conduct, and (B) no less than
annually on the implementation and
effectiveness of the compliance and
ethics program.9

In short, the Guidelines now require, as
an element of an “effective compliance and
ethics program,” that a corporation’s chief
compliance officer, or person in a compara-
ble position, report directly to the corpora-
tion’s board or other governing person or
group, rather than to the general counsel or
an intermediate executive. Organizations are
advised to take particular note of this direct
reporting requirement. Given its emphasis in
the new Guidelines, the existence of a direct
reporting structure is likely to be a factor not
just in sentencing, but in the government’s
broader consideration of an organization’s
compliance program in making its prosecut-
ing decisions.

If an organization does not already have
such a direct reporting structure, and many
do not, it should consider adopting one.
Such a reporting structure is easily estab-
lished and the requirement is the only one of
the four in the amendment that can be satis-
fied in advance of any wrongdoing at the
organization. 

Guidance On Remediation Efforts
Necessary For An Effective Compliance

And Ethics Program Credit
Under the amended Guidelines, the qual-

ity of a company’s response to learning of
misconduct plays an important role. The
Guidelines list seven conditions for estab-
lishing an effective program, the last of
which is that “[a]fter criminal conduct has
been detected, the organization shall take
reasonable steps to respond appropriately to
the criminal conduct and to prevent further
similar criminal conduct, including making
any necessary modifications to the organiza-
tion’s compliance and ethics program.”10

The pertinent application note describes
two facets the government will weigh:

First, the organization should respond
appropriately to the criminal conduct.
The organization should take reason-
able steps, as warranted under the cir-
cumstances, to remedy the harm result-
ing from the criminal conduct. These
steps may include, where appropriate,
providing restitution to identifiable vic-
tims, as well as other forms of remedi-
ation. Other reasonable steps to
respond appropriately to the criminal
conduct may include self-reporting and
cooperation with authorities.

Second, the organization should act
appropriately to prevent further similar
criminal conduct, including assessing the

compliance and ethics program and making
modifications necessary to ensure the pro-
gram is effective. The steps taken should be
consistent with [provisions calling for the
organization to follow its compliance and
ethics program, periodically assess and
modify the program to ensure its effective-
ness, and have and publicize a system for
reporting or seeking guidance regarding
criminal conduct without fear of retaliation]
and may include the use of an outside pro-
fessional advisor to ensure adequate assess-
ment and implementation of any modifica-
tions.11

Given the importance of an effective
compliance program and remediation efforts
to the exercise of prosecutorial discretion,
corporations are advised to closely consult
the Guidelines and this new application note
when responding to allegations of miscon-
duct. In particular, although the application
note simply suggests potential steps for
remediation, their implementation can result
in significant benefits. Organizations should
therefore seriously consider adopting these
steps when responding to criminal conduct.

The Role Of An Effective Compliance
And Ethics Program In Government

Charging Decisions
Both the DOJ and the Securities and

Exchange Commission (“SEC”) have long
considered the presence of an effective com-
pliance program in making their charging
decisions. The DOJ’s “Principles of Federal
Prosecution of Business Organizations”
requires prosecutors to consider, among
other things, the following factors in deter-
mining whether to charge a corporation for
the conduct of an employee: “the corpora-
tion’s timely and voluntary disclosure of
wrongdoing and its willingness to cooperate
in the investigation of its agents,” “the exis-
tence and effectiveness of the corporation’s
pre-existing compliance program,” and “the
corporation’s remedial actions, including
any efforts to implement an effective corpo-
rate compliance program or to improve an
existing one, to replace responsible manage-
ment, to discipline or terminate wrongdoers,
to pay restitution, and to cooperate with the
relevant government agencies.”12

Similarly, the SEC’s Seaboard report
requires consideration of the following fac-
tors, among others, in deciding whether to
commence enforcement proceedings against
a corporation for the conduct of an
employee: the procedures in place to prevent
the misconduct, why those procedures failed
to stop or inhibit the wrongful conduct,
whether the company promptly disclosed
the misconduct to its regulators, the com-
pany’s remedial efforts, and whether the
company adopted new and more effective
internal controls and procedures.13

The new Sentencing Guidelines now
provide clearly delineated benefits to corpo-
rations with effective compliance programs.
While it is not common for a corporation to
be charged with and convicted of a crime, it
is not uncommon for a corporation to be the
subject of a criminal investigation that
results in some type of resolution with the
government. Under the amended Guide-
lines, the government will undoubtedly con-
sider the effectiveness of a corporate com-
pliance program when deciding whether to
offer a non-prosecution or deferred prosecu-
tion agreement, and in determining what the
precise terms of such an agreement should
be. It is important to note that the DOJ typi-
cally relies on the Guidelines to help deter-
mine the appropriate fine even when enter-
ing into a deferred prosecution or non-pros-
ecution agreement. Thus, corporations
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should closely review the Guidelines’
description of an “effective compliance and
ethics program,” including the direct report-
ing requirement for the corporate compli-
ance department. 

Conclusion
The tangible sentencing credit offered by

the amended Guidelines for an effective
compliance program, while significant, is
secondary to the broader impact of such a
program on prosecutorial decisions made
long before the sentencing phase. The pres-
ence of an effective compliance program
may be critical to the government’s deciding
whether to prosecute at all, and, even if no
charges are brought, what the appropriate
fine should be.

Corporations should review their compli-
ance and ethics programs to ensure that their
programs would be considered effective
when evaluated according to the criteria set
forth in the amended Sentencing Guidelines.
If an organization has not already estab-
lished an effective program, it should take
immediate steps to do so.
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